
Kate Brown, Governor 

October 30, 2019 

CERTIFIED MAIL: 7016 0750 0000 3470 4750 

Cooperative Regions of Organic Producer Pools 
c/o National Registered Agents, Inc. 
388 State Street, Suite 420 
Salem, OR 97301 

Re: Notice of Civil Penalty Assessment and Order 
Case No. WQ/I-WR-2019-184 

Department of Environmental Quality 
Office of Compliance and Enforcement 

700 NE Multnomah Street, Suite 600 

Portland, OR 97232 

(503) 229-5696

FAX (503) 229-5100 

TTY 711 

This letter is to inform you that the Oregon Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ) has issued 
Cooperative Regions of Organic Producer Pools a civil penalty totaling $26,574 for unpermitted 
discharges into waters of the state from the Organic Valley McMinnville Creamery located at 700 N. 
Highway 99W in McMinnville. On January 5, 2019, the creamery discharged condensed skim milk 
and solids into an unnamed tributary of the South Yamhill River. On June 25, 2019, the creamery 
discharged milk into the same creek, turning the creek white and milky for over half a mile. 

DEQ issued these penalties because the spill of milk products, particularly when in large quantities, 
may decrease the oxygen level available to aquatic life and cause fish and other aquatic species to 
suffocate. In addition, DEQ is concerned with the repeated nature of these unpermitted discharges over 
the past couple years. However, DEQ appreciates the efforts you made to ensure the violations will not 
be repeated again and has taken these efforts into consideration when determining the amount of civil 
penalty. 

If you wish to appeal this matter, DEQ must receive a request for a contested case hearing within 20 
calendar days from your receipt of this letter. The hearing request must be in writing. Send the hearing 
request to DEQ Office of Compliance and Enforcement - Appeals: 

Via mail - 700 NE Multnomah Street, Suite #600, Portland, Oregon 97232 
Via fax - 503-229-5100 
Via email - DE0appeals@deq.state.or.us 

Once DEQ receives your request, we will arrange to meet with you to discuss this matter. If DEQ does 
not receive a timely written hearing request, the penalty will become due. Alternatively, you can pay 
the penalty by sending a check or money order to the above address. 

The attached Notice further details DEQ's reasons for issuing the penalty and provides further 
instructions for appealing the penalty. Please review it and refer to it when discussing this case with 
DEO. 

DEQ may allow you to resolve part of your penalty through the completion of a Supplemental 
Environmental Project (SEP). SEPs are environmental improvement projects that you sponsor instead 




















